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I. CALL TO ORDER 
6:00 p.m. Scott Solberg called the City Council meeting to order by leading the Pledge of allegiance.
Council Present:  Mayor Scott Solberg. Council members; Karen Folstad, Chad Rohland, Travis Torgerson, and Trent Turner.

Staff present:  Administrator Jana Elton, Administrative Assistant Stephanie Jaster, Utilities Director John Sylling.

Guests present: Charlene Selbee with Fillmore County Journal, Steve Kemp, Donna Donlan, Keith Myrah, Gary Thomas, Patrick Longmire, Beth Pederson, Christian Myrah, Kate Myrah, Rachel Udstuen, Mark Inglett Houston County Sheriff’s Department, Brian Swedberg Houston County Sheriff’s Department, Rachel Stock from Caledonia Argus.
II. ADOPT AGENDA

Mayor Solberg recommended to add a discussion to regarding Julie Amundson’s insurance to new business. No other additions or changes. Council member Turner moved to accept the agenda with the correction of the addition of Julie Amundson’s insurance discussion, seconded by council member Rohland, all voted in favor, motion carried.
III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council member Rohland moved to adopt the consent agenda, seconded by Council member Turner, all voted in favor, motion carried.
IV. OPEN FORUM:  Each person wishing to speak will have two minutes for comments. 

None
V. PUBLIC HEARING:


1.    Conditional Use Permit and Findings and Facts for Fat Pat’s Brewery and BBQ 
Council member Torgerson moved to open the hearing for the Conditional Use Permit, seconded by council member Rohland.

Business owner of Fat Pat’s Brewery and BBQ, Patrick Longmire, spoke and expressed his ideas to improve Spring Grove by adding a Craft Brewery and BBQ restaurant to downtown. He feels has 
found the best location for his business. No other questions were asked at that time. Administrator Elton then read a list of questions and concerns from community members that were not able to attend or that did not want their names mentioned. The biggest concerns were regarding parking and noise. Longmire stated that he would be mindful of residents, other businesses and he states he will do his best to work with whatever issues he needs to address. He mentioned even possibly placing a sign on his establishment stating to not park on the residential street to try and help detour customers from parking in that area. Planning and Zoning Commission came to an agreement with Longmire about the parking and that there are enough parking spaces available for all. Longmire expressed that his goal is “food first and has craft beer” and is interested in bringing new people to town and create a family atmosphere. Council member Rohland added that this could also draw more people to our parks and other businesses. Longmire stated he is working with another property owner Scott VanMinsel about employee parking, which would be in the back alley next to VanMinsel’s building.  Administrator Elton then read the question about this hearing being too late in the process, shouldn’t this have been done prior to Longmire purchasing the building.  Council members Torgerson and Folstad both stated “this is the process; this is how the process works.”  Mayor Solberg stated that Longmire cannot ask for a conditional use permit unless he is the owner of the property. Longmire stated that this process is also scary for a person to be this far along in the process to wait to see if it’s even possible.  Council member Torgerson stated again, that because he wouldn’t be the owner of the property, the council couldn’t legally even suggest prior to him owning the property that the council would possibly be ok with it.  Council member Turner explained that Longmire also came to the Planning and Zoning Commission a few months prior, he did all his homework and presented it all to the Planning and Zoning Commission. Turner explained that Longmire asked a lot of questions to comply and did his due diligence through the entire process. Elton then asked the question “if there are problems that arise, do the community members take complaints up with Fat Pat’s or the City”.  Longmire said he would be happy to address these concerns. Mayor Solberg said that if it’s anything that would be considered a city issue, then they can come to us to address.  Elton asked the question to the city about allowing this type of establishment next to a church. Mayor Solberg stated that this is the conditional use process, and this is how this plays out. Elton also commented that this property is also located within the Downtown Commercial District and all specifications do indeed follow the guidelines for that District. Community member Beth Pedersen voiced her support for this new business. Bustiness owner, Christian Myrah, also spoke showing his support for this new business and mentioned that having a restaurant in downtown is needed for tourism and all the folks who live here. Keith Myrah spoke up about the parking concerns. Longmire then explained the process of how they concluded that there are enough spots, approximately 55+ spots for parking, which had already gone through the Planning and Zoning Commission. Christian Myrah recommended signage to be put up for a future reference by the Fest Building public parking. Construction should start in early spring. Council member Torgerson also mentioned that Longmire was the winner of the EDA’s restaurant challenge, and this establishment comes highly recommended by the EDA along with the Planning and Zoning Commission has recommended to accept the CUP as well.
Council member Rohland motioned to close the Public hearing and Council member Turner seconded, all in favor, motion carried.
Mayor Solberg made a motion to pass Resolution 22-42 Granting a Conditional Use Permit to Bullfrog Properties for Fat Pat’s Brewery and BBQ, seconded by council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

VI. OLD BUSINESS
1. Houston County Sheriff’s Office contracts update-Administrator 
Elton expressed concerns about vagueness within the contracts. Mayor Solberg explained we have a good relationship with the Houston County Sheriff’s Department, and we do have a clause of if we are not happy, we can give a six month notice and we can get out from either side. Elton explained to the council that there were several questions that have been answered by Sheriff Inglett and Chief Deputy Swedberg that she felt should be explained in writing so if any questions would arise later the changes would be documented. Sheriff Inglett briefly discussed the contract and numbers to give some clearer explanations of changes that were made. The correct dollar amount for 2023 is $324,952.43.  Mayor Solberg suggested doing an addendum to the contract with a definitions page, the contract is still okay but just to explain a selected items for more clarification. Council member Turner made a motion for the corrected contracts to be signed with the updated numbers, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
2. Retaining wall in alley between American Family Insurance and Lucky’s
Administrator Elton gave an update that Spring Grove Communications decided that they will take care of the retaining wall and dirt but was wondering if the city would entertain paying for all or a portion of installing a new pole which would be approximately $3,500.00. Elton explained that the old pole could be used in another area within the city. Council member Turner made a motion to pay for the cost of installing a new pole in the alley behind Spring Grove Communications. Council member Torgerson seconded, all in favor, motion carried.
3. Administrative Assistant’s hours and job duties-addendum
Administrator Elton explained that the Administrative Assistant accepted the temporary position for a 6-month trial and the position will be re-evaluated at the end of the 6-month trial.
4. Pantheon update
We started our on-boarding process. They have been around to all our locations looking into our TV channels and security camera systems and would like to update our board members laptops as well. They may attend a council meeting and spend some time before or after updating those.
5. Update on Liquor Store

Council member Rohland explained that at the end of August, the Liquor Store was operating at a loss of $4945.60, as of the end of September they were operating at a loss of $7,694.70. The cash equivalency and cash-in-hand; at the January 18th meeting the city council reported that that cash and fund balance at the end of December 2021 was $31,800.26 in the checking and $106.641.22 in cash equivalence. As of today, the liquor store has $6,732.23 in the checking and $78,434.00 in cash equivalency. That is a difference in $25,068.03 in the checking account from the beginning of the year and $28,240.86 in the cash equivalency fund. Operating at a loss still at the end of September. Profit and loss last month had income of $315,000.00 but expenses outweighed that. We are not generating enough income.  The question is on the ballot in November if the city should operate a liquor store. This question is only to get a pulse of the precedence but it’s not a binding question.  Council member Torgerson said 1/3 of revenue is going to wages and we did a wage study, and everybody got raises.  Council member Torgerson questioned if the problem is not making any money or is this a problem of having too many employees, too much hour coverage at the liquor store? Mayor Solberg explained that the liquor store manager should come to the council if this is a problem, but he hasn’t so the assumption is that is not the case, and those employees and hours are needed. Mayor Solberg stated that these employees’ jobs are on the line, so he knows they are doing whatever they can to try and make this better. Council member Turner said this question of “Do you think the City of Spring Grove should own and operate a municipal liquor store. Yes or no.”  will be on the November 8th ballot. Turner then also questioned if we would post to the community more information about why we have this question on the ballot.  Council member Folstad asked to just make a statement in the next utility bill stating why we are putting this on the ballot, we have had a loss 2 out of 3 years in a row and we are not using taxpayers’ money.
VII. NEW BUSINESS:
1. Fest Building open for walkers during winter months
Administrator Elton explained we may have to adjust the hours due to not having our police department here to close but will speak with the Sheriff’s Department to see if they would close the building and work out a schedule. Council member Turner made a motion to open the Fest Building for walkers during feasible hours, seconded by council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.
2. Julie Amundson’s insurance
Mayor Solberg explained that Julie had her surgery. Initially when she said she was going to retire, she had a February 2023 date. She said she would tell us early so there was time to find a replacement. They advertised and hired somebody sooner than anticipated. Because of that, she said she would be done sooner than that February date. The issues that she is running into is the surgery that she had was a bigger deal than she thought and so her disability is 4 weeks longer than anticipated. Her understanding is that she is probably out of PTO at this point.  She has no desire for salary, but her insurance is now creating an issue for her. She was thinking that when she was doing this originally, this February date was when she would have insurance to and then the surgery happened and now, she’s thinking this might not be working for her.  She never officially gave a different date or notice that she would be done sooner. The only official date noted is February 2023. Mayor Solberg explained he has spoken with our attorney Greg Schieber and Greg referred his questions to the League of Minnesota Cities as to how to proceed. She is basically done working, so she is not technically an employee.   Julie is asking for Cobra coverage. Her wish is that the city will pick up as much of the cost as possible. Recommendations from Greg Schieber and the League of Minnesota Cities said there are two sides to the coin. Side number one is even if we say this not is a precedent, we must watch out, for any other employee who is thinking about retiring.  If we do it for one person, we should think about doing the same for other people. The second side of the coin is that this is the date that she announced as her retirement. There has never been a formal letter or written notice of another date, no accepted resignation letter moving this date up. She did give an initial resignation letter for the February 2023. Greg Schieber also said to Mayor Solberg that legal fees would quickly add up to way more than the cost of the insurance would. By leaving early, she was doing us a favor. Having her work through February would have cost more money. Mayor Solberg’s recommendation is to cover November and December and say if you want to do Cobra on your own, we can give some wiggle room there as to what we are willing to do. Knowing she could have got us for insurance plus salary through February. Council member Folstad stated short term disability is only through employment.  Once her employment date is gone, her insurance is gone. If she wants Cobra January and February, she can pay that. Council member Rohland and Turner said they didn’t want to set a precedence by allowing this.  Council member Folstad stated the precedence we must set now is we have to have an end date in writing and established. Council member Folstad said to look at covering November, December, and January, so it would be approximately $3,000.00 versus if she would have stayed working it would have been $3,000 plus her salary, PTO time, and holidays. Mayor Solberg made a motion for the city to provide single insurance for Julie Amundson until her written announced date of February 3, 2023.  Insurance would be covered November, December and January. Council member Turner seconded the motion, all in favor, motion carried.
VIII. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
1. The next Regular Meeting will be held at 7:05 p.m. on November 15, 2022 immediately after the canvassing board meeting.

2. The Canvassing Board will meet prior to the Regular Meeting on November 15, 2022 at 7:00 p.m.

3. Insurance for city workers.

Administrator Elton read a statement from Erin Konkel, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer. Current health insurance increased rates by 41% for 2023, recommending a change in insurance which the new company is age-based. The average premium will still be under the $1,800.00 budgeted amount. Mayor Solberg said to go head with looking more into this.

IX. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
-
1) EDA - Council member Torgerson said the EDA talked about the restaurant challenge, the approval of the re-sale of the EDA lot. Mayor Solberg mentioned the long-range planning going on with a hotel and coordinating with the Park and Rec for improvements at the basketball and tennis courts.  EDA is also trying to pair the two together along with WHKS to get a plan together as to how to implement a street and parking. The snowmobile club is also looking at a trailhead area, where this may all be able to be worked together. Administrator Elton explained how the CIRD group has the design book completed and will be shared soon. Blandin 
Foundation Grant has been awarded to the EDA for $80,000.00. CEDA is looking for ways to improve existing businesses and buildings to make improvements or helping business owners with new plans. Council Torgerson said they also completed the environmental study.
2) Parks -Same as above mentioned.
3) Planning and Zoning – Council member Turner spoke about the above-mentioned CUP and some administrative permits that have been issued. 
4) Library -Linda Newgaard has stepped down from the Library Board. Molly Wiste is going to replace Linda Newgaard as a new board member. This will be added to next month’s agenda to be accepted. 
5) Fire Department -Council member Turner said there is nothing new to add. Council member Rohland mentioned we need to look into who trims the bushes at the rental homes near the Fire Station.
X. ADJOURNMENT
Council member Turner made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:20 p.m., seconded by council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried. 
Respectfully submitted and approved on November 15, 2022
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